August 19, 2013

Page 6 of 6

POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

August 19, 2013, 7:00 p.m.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Commissioner Gasperson gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Colonel Otis W. Livingston, Jr., USA-Ret.
4. Approval of Agenda – Interim County Manager Pittman asked that “Sheriff’s Department Position Reclassification” be added as Agenda Item #9.a; Commissioner Holbert asked that “Public Announcement” be added as Agenda Item #4.a.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.

4.a Public Announcement – Commissioner Holbert announced that Polk County has been approved by the NCDMV Driver License Division to receive an in-house driver license office to replace the monthly mobile unit some time after the first of the year.
5. Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, said the certificate awarded for fiscal year ended June 30, 2012, represents the seventeenth year in a row the county has received this recognition. 
6. Polk County Schools Budget Amendment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approved the school budget amendment which was approved by the Polk County Board of Education on August 12, 2013, in the amount of $1,177,882.05, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
7. Property Tax Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin, Tax Administrator, presented the request.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the request, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
8. July Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin presented the request.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the request, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
9. Veterans Day Celebration – Otis Livingston announced that Polk County has been selected as a regional site for the observance/celebration of Veterans Day 2013, and presented the Board with a certificate from the Department of Veterans Affairs.  
9.a Sheriff’s Department Position Reclassification – Interim County Manager Pittman explained that the Sheriff’s Department has asked that the currently vacant position of Patrol Lieutenant be reclassified to a Support Services Sergeant position, which will result in a savings to the county of approximately $2,100.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the reclassification, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  
10. Saluda Senior Center Repairs – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the proposal from Don Mintz Builders, LLC, in the amount of $15,000 to enclose the 36’x28’ Saluda Senior Center’s covered porch, with the specifications that payment shall be made directly to Don Mintz Builders, LLC, that no up-front payment be made, and that payment be structured with one draw and a final payment, and to approve Budget Amendment #13, Saluda Senior Center, in the amount of $15,000 from Manager’s Discretion to pay for the porch repairs for the non-county owned building, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Commissioner Gasperson expressed his concern that other community centers may approach the county with requests in the future, and recommended the Board adopt a policy regarding such requests.  Chair Gage said he believes this expenditure fits the county’s model of supporting local senior centers.  Commissioner Pack said these types of requests can be handled on a case by case basis.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.    
11. Mental Health Maintenance of Effort Funds Proposal – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the mental health maintenance of effort funds proposal from Polk County Community Health & Wellness Center, Inc., in the amount of $74,981, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously. 
12. Turner Shoals Dam Analysis Report/Notice of Inspection & Inspection Proposals – David Odom, County Engineer, reported that after its annual dam inspection NCDENR sent a letter to the county dated June 14, 2013, which mentioned several items noted on previous inspections.  The letter also stressed the need for the county to complete an inspection on the Turner Shoals dam every five years.  Mr. Odom presented proposals for the inspections, which include provisions for assistance in planning for future requirements and upgrades, from AECOM and Black & Veatch Corp.  AECOM’s proposal was approximately $19,000 less than Black & Veatchs’s and, in light of this significant discrepancy, it was the consensus of the Board that Mr. Odom report back at the September 9, 2013, regular BOC meeting with an analysis of the disparity.  Mr. Odom was also asked to seek NCDENR’s input on the proposals and include their recommendation in his report.  Commissioner Pack moved to table this item until the September 9, 2013, regular BOC meeting, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.
Citizen comments:  Lake Adger resident Guy Greaves expressed his concern regarding the safety of the dam.
With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.
13. Budget Amendment – Budget Amendment #8 Capital Reserve – Dam Repair, Water Enterprise Fund, $32,290:  To transfer amounts reserved for dam repair to the water operating fund.  Commissioner Pack moved to table this item until the September 9, 2013, regular BOC meeting, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
14. NC Forest Service Contract – Interim County Manager Pittman said that, in order to employ a smoke chaser for an additional three months per year as the Board requested during the budget process, the county will have to pay 100% of the $5,907 cost.  Chair Gage moved to approve the NC Forest Service contract, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
15. Planning Board Ordinance – Planner Cathy Ruth gave a PowerPoint presentation on the recommended implementation schedule as pertains to changes to membership on the Planning Board, which include reducing term lengths from three years to two years, and limiting service to two consecutive terms (volunteers may reapply after a one-year hiatus).  A copy of the presentation is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to schedule a public hearing regarding these amendments for October 7, 2013, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.  Commissioner Gasperson asked the Board to consider allowing members to serve for three consecutive terms instead of two.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.

16. NC DENR Local Water Supply Plan Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the resolution approving the 2012 Local Water Supply plan entitled Polk County Water Department, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
17. Hwy. 9 Waterline Extension – Commissioner Holbert gave a PowerPoint presentation comprising an overview of the Hwy. 9 waterline extension, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  The waterline extension will make public water available to local businesses and residences, the Mill Spring Fire Department, the Ag Center, CooperRiis, the middle school, and various county government buildings.
18. Waterline Extension Policy & Status of Waterline Extensions – Vice-Chair Owens gave a PowerPoint presentation on existing county waterline extensions and the financial details associated with each project, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  It was the consensus of the Board to instruct County Attorney Berg to review the county’s waterline extension policy for consistency regarding public road and private road waterline extensions, and to report back to the Board with her recommendations at the September 9, 2013, regular BOC meeting.
Citizen comments:  Richard Day said the Board needs to be consistent regarding the financial requirements of waterline extensions.
19. Procedure for Changes to County Policies – Commissioner Gasperson moved to adopt a procedure for changes to county policies wherein the changes are reviewed at one BOC meeting and voted on at a subsequent BOC meeting.  The motion failed for lack of a second. 
20. DSS Building – Commissioner Gasperson gave a PowerPoint presentation highlighting a number of positive aspects of the DSS building, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  County Attorney Berg clarified a statement she made during the August 5, 2013, regular BOC meeting by saying that when she used the term “train wreck” she was not referring to the DSS building itself, but rather to the process by which the building ended up in its current state, namely all the contractual issues related to this particular construction project.  County Attorney Berg said that while there are significant issues related to the DSS building, the county is working very hard to resolve them to the satisfaction of the county to ensure the taxpayers get what they paid for.  Commissioner Gasperson said he looks forward to hearing what the experts have to say regarding the DSS building.
Commissioner Pack reproached Commissioner Gasperson for presently, and in the past, downplaying the DSS building issues.  Commissioner Gasperson said the county got stuck with some subcontractors that fell down on the job, and he is aware there are signification issues yet to be resolved.  Chair Gage said he is committed to getting the DSS building fixed properly.

Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott said the cures for the DSS building problems were known since before County Manager Ryan Whitson went on leave, but negotiations were neither continued nor completed by the new Board.  Ms. McDermott warned the Board against discrediting people who, in good faith, worked on the DSS project.  William Day said that, according to the NC School of Government, the county does not have to accept the lowest responsible and responsive bidder unless the bidder is qualified through the due diligence process.  Debbie Arceneaux said the DSS building is a mess for the county, for the employees who work there, and for the people served there, and someone needs to be held accountable.
Commissioner Pack said the solutions for the DSS building issues considered by the previous Board were the cheapest available, and not the best for the building long term.  Commissioner Pack said the recommended sewer line flushing system was untenable because the building would flood if the system became blocked over a weekend and continued to flush.  Commissioner Holbert said it is not his intent to place blame regarding the DSS building issues, but rather to get the issues properly rectified, and Vice-Chair Owens concurred.  Commissioner Gasperson said he is encouraged that the Board is moving forward with remedies for the DSS building.  Chair Gage said the Board is working diligently to resolve the DSS building issues.
21. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Judith Reddix was appointed to the Adult Care Home Advisory Committee by unanimous vote; Judith Reddix was appointed to the Council on Aging by unanimous vote; Clint Blanton was appointed to the Library Board of Trustees by a 4-1 vote (Gasperson voted for applicant Russell Mierop); Cathie Campbell was appointed to the Library Board of Trustees by unanimous vote;  Judith Reddix was appointed to the Mental Health Advisory Board by unanimous vote; Rickie McFalls was appointed to the Recreation Advisory Board by a 4-1 vote (Gasperson voted for applicant Virginia Walker). 
22. Volunteer Boards for Review – Applications for the following boards were reviewed:  Columbus Fire District Tax Commission – 1 application, 3 regular vacancies; ETDC – 3 applications, 3 regular vacancies.  JCPC – 1 application, 2 regular vacancies; Mental Health Advisory Board – 1 application, 3 regular vacancies; Recycling Advisory Board – 1 application, 1 regular and 1 alternate vacancy; Transportation Advisory Board – 1 application, 1 regular vacancy; Tryon Fire District Tax Commission – 1 application, 3 regular vacancies. 
It was the consensus of the Board to vote on the three ETDC applications at the October 7, 2013, regular BOC meeting, in order to give Vice-Chair Owens and staff time to review the structure of the ETDC.  
23. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – There were none.
24. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
25. Closed Session – Commissioner moved to go in to closed session to discuss matters relating to attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), and personnel, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6), seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  
26. Open Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Vice-Chair moved to approve a professional services agreement between Polk County and MPB Carolinas, Inc., to provide professional services related to inspection and analyzation, and to report back to the county with respect to issues with the DSS building, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  A copy of the service agreement is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.
27. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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